MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY
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1. INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.

Chairman Miller welcomed Seminole County Commissioner, Dick VanDerWeide, and City of Sanford City Manager, Al Grieshaber.

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 4, 2003 

President Dale advised corrections as follows:

Where the minutes relate to ALAMO, Page 4, Item 6.

We asked for and received approval for the Chairman to sign the ALAMO lease, which he has done.  The President and Counsel were authorized to meet with ALAMO to determine if we could mutually come to agreement to utilize the property for parking.  

Counsel advised the original draft minutes had indicated that the ALAMO lease had never been signed.  The President is correct that the lease has been signed.  As we recall, the lease was signed, but there was an addendum that had not been signed, so there was an issue.  The Chairman signed the documents, and we have a lease with ALAMO.  The President was authorized to meet with ALAMO to determine if a mutual agreement could be reached to utilize the property for parking.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the minutes as corrected.

Motion passed.
3. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

President Dale reported as follows:

a) Pay for ARFF salaries to be placed on the Agenda for January

b) Taxiway Projects

c) SuperChips Project nearly completed

d) Supervisor’s Project to be completed in February

e) Southeast Development Project in permitting stage

f) Express One backed out of lease approved by the Board at the November meeting

President Dale advised Express One would not sign the personal guarantee and had backed out of the lease.  He requested a motion to terminate the Express One lease the Board approved in November, refund the security deposit, and with the expiration of their existing lease, he would like to continue that lease with Express One on a month to months basis.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to terminate the Express One lease, refund the security deposit, and lease the property to Express One on a month to months basis.

Motion passed.

g) SAA Christmas Party December 18, 2003

h) Land Acquisition Grant

President Dale requested the Board approve a policy to direct Counsel and Staff work to move the land acquisition offers forward.

Discussion ensued.

Counsel advised the policy should authorize the President to authorize W. D. Schock and Counsel to make offers for appraised values to anyone whose property qualifies under the guidelines of the Land Acquisition Grant.

Counsel advised he had expressed to W. D. Schock his concern about some properties having significant title issues.  We want to make sure to deal with each parcel individually.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve a policy that would authorize President Dale to authorize W. D. Schock and Counsel to make offers for appraised values to anyone whose property qualifies providing they meet guidelines of the FAA and the Land Acquisition Grant.

Counsel asked if the motion would authorize the President to sign the contract.

Agreed as to first and second.

Discussion continued.

Motion passed.

i) Pond completed and stocked with fish.

President Dale requested authorization to purchase and plant herbaceous and aquatic plants around the pond to control erosion at a cost of $3,800.00.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, authorizing the expenditure of $3,800.00 for planting of herbaceous and aquatic plants around the pond to control erosion.

Motion passed.

4. EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT
The Executive Vice President reported on the following:

a) Monthly financials by Bryant Garrett

A presentation of the SAA Audit for 2003 would be presented to the Board and to the City Commission in a timely manner.

President Dale advised he had received word from Congressman Mica that the appropriations bill was expected to be signed by December 10th.

Discussion ensued.

b) October statistics

Domestic activity was up 132% vs 2002

International activity was up 11% vs 2002

Takeoffs & Landings up 16%

Domestic takeoffs & landings was up 71%

Calendar ytd still behind –5%

c) USDOC ranking of airports ranks Sanford at #14 in the Country

d) FAC Legislative Session in Tallahassee February 3, 2004

e) Hosting of 30 UK college students of aviation and airport management

5. COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel reported on the following:

a) 2514 Frog Alley property owned by John and Barbara Moore is in foreclosure and is set to be sold on December 10, 2003.

Counsel advised W.D. Schock should have everything in order by December 10th  to enable the Authority to make an offer.  The lender may be willing to delay foreclosure for 60 days in order for the Authority to acquire the property and pay off the loan.   We do not know what the lender is going to do under the circumstances, but they have indicated to the consultant that they may be willing to wait 30 days but they were not sure about 60 days.  The reason we need 60 days is because there are title issues that will take a minimum of 45 days to straighten out by statute.  The reason we would like the Board to authorize making an offer under these circumstances is because if we make the offer before December 10, 2003, and the property is sold then the owners would be entitled to relocation benefits.  The purpose is to do everything we can to assist the Moores.  If we cannot get the lender to cooperate, then that is on the lender and not us.  He requested the Board authorize President Dale to make an offer on the Moore property as soon as the review appraisal is complete.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, authorizing the President to make an offer on the Moore’s Frog Alley property as soon as the review appraisal is complete, and authorizing the President to execute necessary documents.

Motion passed.

b) Takvorian Case

c) JettAire Case

d) Cowan Property did close

6. TBI REPORT

TBI President, Larry Gouldthorpe, reported on the following:

a) November Statistics, subject to final reconciliation

b) UK traffic +11% from November 2002

c) International traffic slightly down from November 2002 

d) Domestic traffic +180%

e) Total equals +37%

f) We have cracked the barrier and now have a 4% gain over 2002

g) New Service

h) Additional Service

i) UK Charter Schedules

j) Thanksgiving traffic rush

k) Parking

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding whether or not OSI paid rent for their employee parking.

Mr. Gouldthorpe continued…

l) Travel Agency Function

Discussion ensued by Board Member Longstaff regarding lack of information and a process that would ease finding information on flights and destinations out of SFB.

Discussion regarding the Airport’s aggressive marketing efforts.

7. LIAISON REPORTS

Commissioner VanDerWeide advised he was very proud to be involved with the Lake Mary Boulevard Extension.  

Chairman Miller asked that Commissioner VanDerWeide continue to work with Seminole County regarding time management and the importance of timely completion of the Lake Mary Boulevard Extension.

Discussion by President Dale regarding appreciation for the Commissioner’s leadership as well as that of the City of Sanford.

Discussion regarding the importance, convenience and utilization of the airport by Marion and Brevard County residents.  

Discussion regarding new signage.  

8. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Miller advised on behalf of the Authority he wanted to thank Management and their Staff for the job they have done in advancing the Airport.

Chairman Miller extended Holiday Greetings to County and City Liaison and asked that the Board’s good wishes be extended to their staff.

9. CONSENT AGENDA 

President Dale advised he had several add on items as follows:

1) Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 98-37 with Avion Jet Center, LLC for Building/Hangar 426, located at 2863 Flightline Avenue

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 98-37 with Avion Jet Center, LLC for Building/Hangar 426, located at 2863 Flightline Avenue.  Addendum A provides for a stepped annual increase for the next five years.  (Lease Number 98-37 is a 25 year lease, and provides for a rental increase every 5 years; this addendum addresses Years l6-10, as follows:

Year 6

Hangar 426
10,000 sf
@
$6.25

=
$ 62,500.00


Land

22,579.2 sf
@
$  .20

=
$   4,515.84


Ramp

43,360.71 sf
@
$  .15

=
$   6,504.11





Annual


$73,519.95






Monthly

=
$  6,126.66






7% sales tax

=
$     428.87





Total Monthly
=
$   6,555.53

Year 7

Hangar 426
10,000 sf
@
$6.50

=
$ 65,000.00


Land

22,579.2 sf
@
$  .20

=
$   4,515.84


Ramp

43,360.71 sf
@
$  .15

=
$   6,504.11





Annual


$ 76,019.95






Monthly

=
$   6,335.00






7% sales tax

=
$      443.45





Total Monthly
=
$   6,778.45

Year 8

Hangar 426
10,000 sf
@
$6.75

=
$ 67,500.00


Land

22,579.2 sf
@
$  .20

=
$   4,515.84


Ramp

43,360.71 sf
@
$  .15

=
$   6,504.11





Annual


$78,519.95






Monthly

=
$  6,543.33






7% sales tax

=
$     458.03





Total Monthly
=
$   7,001.36

Year 9-10
Hangar 426
10,000 sf
@
$6.50

=
$ 70,000.00


Land

22,579.2 sf
@
$  .20

=
$   4,515.84


Ramp

43,360.71 sf
@
$  .15

=
$   6,504.11





Annual


$ 81,019.95






Monthly

=
$   6,751.66






7% sales tax

=
$      472.62





Total Monthly
=
$   7,224.28

The annual increase for Year 6 is $1,056.39.

2) Consider approval of Lease Number 2003-44 with Creative Design of CFL, Inc., for Building 142-E, located at 1143 30th Street, contingent upon receipt of a signed lease from the applicant, along with insurance and deposit.

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2003-44 with Creative Design of CFL, Inc., for Building 142-E, located at 1143 30th Street, contingent upon receipt of a signed lease from the applicant, along with insurance and deposit.  The term is for one (1) year, effective December 9, 2003, for 13,168 square feet at $3.00 per square foot.  The annual rent is $39,504.00; the monthly rent is $3,292.00.

A. Consider approval of Lease No. 2003-41 with Sai Ram Technologies, Inc. for Building 502-6, located at 2905 Carrier Avenue [Cargo Centre].  

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2003-41 with Sai Ram Technologies, Inc. for Building 502-6, located at 2905 Carrier Avenue [Cargo Centre]. The lease consists of 280 square feet of office space at $13.93 per square foot. The term is for one (1) year, effective November 12, 2003, with 1 one-year option.  The annual rent is $3,900.00; the monthly rent is $325.00

B. 1)
Consider approval of termination of Lease No. 2002-24 with English Pine Cottage Antiques, Inc. for Building 142, located at 1143 30th Street, to enable tenant to lease Building 9.

Staff recommended approval of termination of Lease No. 2002-24 with English Pine Cottage Antiques, Inc. for Building 142, located at 1143 30th Street, to enable tenant to lease Building 9.  

2)  Consider approval of Lease No. 2003-43 with English Pine Cottage Antiques, Inc. for Building  9, located at 2955 Mellonville Avenue.  
Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2003-43 with English Pine Cottage Antiques, Inc. for Building 9, located at 2955 Mellonville Avenue.  The lease consists of 15,389 square feet and the term is for two (2) years, effective December 1, 2003, with 2 three-year options.  The annual rent is $61,556.00; the monthly rent is $5,129.67.  

C. Consider approval of Lease No. 2003-42 with Millwork International, Inc. for Building 142, located at 1143 30th Street. 

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2003-42 with Millwork International, Inc. for Building 142, located at 1143 30th Street.  The lease consists of 10,832 square feet and the term is for one year, effective January 1, 2004, with 2 five-year options.  The annual rent is $40,620.00; the monthly rent is $3,385.00.

Note:  Millwork International, Inc. also leases Building 400, which is adjacent to Building 142, and needs room to expand its current operation.  The termination of English Pine Cottage Antiques, Inc.’s lease will provide room for Millwork’s expansion, and leave 13,168 square feet of the 24,000 square foot building vacant to be leased to another tenant.

D. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2000-33 with Newport Group [formerly PAJMM, INC.] for Building No. 436, located at 1930 E. Airport Boulevard [hangar].  

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2000-33 with Newport Group [formerly PAJMM, INC.] for Building No. 436, located at 1930 E. Airport Boulevard [hangar].  The term is for three (3) years, effective January 1, 2004. The lease consists of 4,900 square feet of hangar and 900 square feet of office space, with annual and monthly rents calculated as follows:

Year 1

Annual 
$ 42,520.00  [increase of $550.00]

Monthly 
$   3,543.33

Year 2

Annual
$ 43,970.00  [increase of $1,450.00] 




Monthly
$   3,664.17


Year 3

Annual
$ 45,420.00  [increase of $1,450.00]



Monthly
$   3,785.00

E. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2001-49 with Rodney White for Building 132, located at 2805 Carrier Avenue [office building].  

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2001-49 with Rodney White for Building 132, located at 2805 Carrier Avenue.  The rental term is for one (1) year, effective January 1, 2004.  The lease consists of 2,152 square feet at $6.00 per square foot.  The annual rent is $12,912.00, an increase of $1,076.00; the monthly rent is $1,076.00.  
F. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-01 with Donald and Laura Nolette for Building 299, located at 3114 Rudder Circle    

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2003-01 with Donald and Laura Nolette for Building 299, located at 3114 Rudder Circle.  The Addendum extends the lease term for one (1) year, effective January 1, 2004, under the same terms and conditions.  The annual rent is $9,000.00; the monthly rent is $750.00.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the Consent Agenda Add on items 1 and 2, and Items A through F.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding staff furnishing information as to the nature of business of tenants.

Counsel advised Item D, Newport Group, is a fictitious name and requested approval with whomever the owner of the company is.

Accepted as to first and second.

Motion passed.
10. DISCUSSION AGENDA

A. Consider approval of professional services consulting agreement with Jack Reynolds and Associates Aviation Consultants, Inc.

President Dale advised Jack Reynolds retired from the FAA earlier this year after more than 33 years with the agency.  His last post with the FAA was as the Assistant Manager of the Orlando Airports District Office.  Jack has formed a consulting firm that specializes in aviation and airport issues, including such items as assisting in the development of strategies for dealing with governmental agencies, which regulate airport development, and in maximizing airport grant opportunities.  Jack's firm has affiliated itself with one of our other consultants, Hoyle, Tanner & Associates.

We propose an agreement with Jack Reynolds that is similar to the ones we have with Alcalde & Fay, and JEJ & Associates.  If approved by the Board, we would craft a final agreement that is acceptable to both Management and the Authority's General Counsel.  The proposed agreement would be for one (1) year, starting on or about January 1, 2004.  The fee would not exceed $50,000 per year, plus reasonable expenses.

Staff recommended approval of hiring Jack Reynolds and Associates Aviation Consultants, Inc., and authorization for execution of an acceptable agreement.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve a non-exclusive professional services consulting agreement with Jack Reynolds and Associates Aviation Consultants, Inc., to be crafted by Staff that would be acceptable to Management and Airport Counsel, for a one year contract at a fee not to exceed $50,000 per year, plus reasonable expenses.

Motion passed.

B. Discuss FAA proposal to establish Class C Airspace at the Orlando Sanford International Airport

President Dale advised the FAA has initiated a proposal to establish Class C Airspace at Orlando Sanford International Airport.  Two informal public meetings were conducted in November to discuss the proposal with area pilots and users, and to solicit comments on the proposal's effect.  Formal comments are due to the FAA's Southern Region on or before December 8, 2003.  Information received by the FAA will assist them in determining whether to continue the process of drafting a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NPRM), or to terminate the proposal.

Numerous pilots objected to the proposal at the meetings, including members of the General Aviation community and other tenants at the Airport.  Most significantly, the Delta Connection Academy has expressed strenuous objections to the proposal.  Attached to this memorandum is an executive summary of their position on this matter.  Representatives of Delta Connection, Gary Green from corporate headquarters in Cincinnati were present, along with Susan Burrell and members of her local staff.   In addition, FAA representatives from the Orlando Air Traffic Control Tower and Approach Control were present to further explain the proposal and their position on the impacts.

Discussion ensued with both Delta Connection and FAA representatives from Orlando Air Traffic Control Tower and Approach Control making presentations of their views and positions.

After extensive discussion with top management of Delta Connection Academy and staff from the Orlando Air Traffic Control Tower and Approach Control concerning issues related to operating procedures, potential adverse economic impact on flight schools, and other general aviation users of the Airport, the President and Chairman were directed to respond to the FAA that the Authority’s official position on the Class C proposal is summarized as follows:

The Authority has no objection to the establishment of Class C Airspace at the Airport if the following two (2) conditions are met first:

1) The FAA provides adequate new staffing of personnel at the TRACON to handle the proposed new sector assignments and the resultant workload generated by the infusion of additional radio communications and traffic coordination created by the implementation of Class C, and if it can be proven that radio frequency congestion is not created because of the Class C procedures; and, 

2) Implementation of Class C is held-off until the SFB Runway 9R/27L extension project is completed and the installation of a precision instrument approach (ILS Cat I with MALSR) is made on the 9R runway end, which allows simultaneous precision instrument approaches to both 9R and 9L.
Discussion continued.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Gibson, directing the Chairman and staff to respond to the FAA proposal to establish Class C Airspace at the Orlando Sanford International Airport indicating the Authority has no objection to the establishment of Class C Airspace at the Airport if the following two (2) conditions are met first:  1) The FAA provides adequate new staffing of personnel at the TRACON to handle the proposed new sector assignments and the resultant workload generated by the infusion of additional radio communications and traffic coordination created by the implementation of Class C, and if it can be proven that radio frequency congestion is not created because of the Class C procedures; and, 2) Implementation of Class C is held-off until the SFB Runway 9R/27L extension project is completed and the installation of a precision instrument approach (ILS Cat I with MALSR) is made on the 9R runway end, which allows simultaneous instrument approaches to both 9R and 9L.

Discussion continued.

Question called.

Motion passed.
C. Consider approval of Interlocal Agreement with the City of Sanford relating to Stormwater Utility Payments

President Dale advised following extensive negotiations, Staff had developed an agreement with the City of Sanford that is intended to resolve issues that have arisen since 1998 relative to the payment of stormwater management utility service charges and fees.  The proposed agreement has resulted in the amicable resolution of the issues, and sets forth the understanding reached.  Some of the main points of agreement are as follows:

1. All uncollected sums due from SAA or from Airport tenants prior to the effective date of this agreement and running until September 30, 2003 shall be forgiven;

2. Effective October 1, 2003, the SAA shall pay all sums due to the City for stormwater management utility services charges or fees, except as noted below in item #4;

3. The SAA will notify all non-aviation-related/commercial tenants of the Airport of their obligation from October 1, 2003 forward to pay stormwater utility fees to the City, and shall cooperate with the City in encouraging such tenants of their obligation;

4. In consideration of the level of stormwater management and drainage improvements provided by the SAA on City-owned property, the City shall grant SAA and all aviation-related tenants a stormwater management utility fee credit equal to the amount of the Stormwater Utility Fee scheduled for each such facility.  This fee credit will commence on the effective date of this agreement and continue until such time as the City Commission determines that the services provided by the SAA are not adequate to offset the fee credit;

5. Any stormwater drainage improvements accomplished by the SAA after the effective date of this agreement shall be considered for a service charge or fee credit in accordance with the codes and ordinances of the City;

6. Both parties agree to a good faith joint planning effort relating to the stormwater needs of the SAA in relation to the plans and programs of the City;

7. SAA will provide a report to the City detailing all stormwater management activities on Airport property during the previous 12 months period commencing each October 1, beginning in 2004;

8. The City agrees to treat stormwater drainage/maintenance projects needed on non-aviation/commercial tenant properties on the Airport in a manner consistent with other property owners and users of properties that are assessed stormwater management utility service charges or fees by the City;

9. The agreement is intended to be perpetual in duration, but shall expire in the event that the City repeals its codes and ordinances relating to Stormwater Utility Fees.

Staff recommended approval of the agreement, subject to review by Counsel, and authorization for execution of all necessary documents.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve the Interlocal Agreement with the City of Sanford Relating to Stormwater Utility Payments, subject to review by Counsel, and authorization for execution of all necessary documents.

Motion passed.
D. Consider approval of proposal from Product Marketing Group, Inc. in the amount of $15,000.00 to launch a 4-month public awareness and community advocacy public relations campaign, entitled “FlySanford.com”. 
Staff recommended approval of a proposal from Product Marketing Group, Inc., to launch a 4-month public awareness and community advocacy public relations campaign, entitled “FlySanford.com”, at a fee of $15,000.00.  The campaign would commence February 1, 2004, and end on May 31, 2004.  

Beverly Winesburgh, President of Product Marketing Group, Inc., outlined the proposal.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams, approving a proposal from Product Marketing Group, Inc., to launch a 4-month public awareness and community advocacy public relations campaign, entitled “FlySanford.com”, at a fee of $15,000.00, subject to submission and approval of a contract in January.  The campaign would commence February 1, 2004, and end on May 31, 2004.

Discussion by Counsel.

Motion passed.

Board Member Robertson objected.

Counsel advised Red Cleveland’s Wife, Eloise, had passed away.

President Dale advised Bud Rogers, a long time airport person, had also passed away.  
11. REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING JANUARY 6, 2004

12. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:30 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President
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